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Insurance markets: A not-quite-perfect 

Turnaround  
 
• Insurance markets shift up a gear: Global growth will climb to almost 6 

percent over the next ten years  

• Recovery is most pronounced in mature markets, Western Europe is 
set to grow by 3 percent – after nine years of stagnation  

• Fly in the ointment for European insurers: The stronger euro might 
reduce global growth by more than percentage point  

• The fallout from the financial and euro crisis: A current global 
insurance protection gap of about EUR 350bn 

• The new technologies offer huge upside potential: The premium plus 
could be as high as EUR 750bn in 2027 

 
In their latest study, Allianz SE analyzes the growth prospects of global life and p&c 
insurance markets. After the meager years of the financial and economic crisis, insurers can 
look ahead with more confidence: While insurance premiums grew worldwide by only 3.1 
percent between 2008 and 2016, growth should accelerate to 5.9 percent over the next 
decade. This recovery mirrors the return of the global economy to normal growth and 
inflation rates. The turnaround is most pronounced in mature markets, namely Western 
Europe: After Lehman, insurance markets in the region stagnated but in the next ten years, 
they are set to grow by just shy of 3 percent a year; in Germany, the development should be 
– with growth of 2.8 percent per year – more or less the same. 
 
“The long lean spell of the crisis years is finally behind us”, said Michael Heise, chief 
economist of Allianz SE. “In particular in Western Europe, many markets look back at a lost 
decade, in terms of premium income they are today smaller than before the crisis. However, 
we are not set for fireworks in the future either. In mature markets, insurance premium 
growth may trail behind economic activity for the time being. And there is a (sizeable) fly in 
the ointment for European insurers who do their accounts in euro: With a stronger euro, 
insurance premiums in other currencies lose value – this effect could shave a full percentage 
point off global growth per year.” 
 
In the next ten years, not only overall growth will be stronger but also the balance between 
the segments life and p&c will shift again. Whereas the p&c segment was quite robust during 
the lean years, growing globally by 3.8 percent per year on average since 2008, the life 
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segment clocked in a rate of only 2.8 percent. Again, the divergence was particularly 
pronounced in Western Europe: In fact, life premium income shrank (by 0.5 percent per year 
on average) over the period but p&c premiums grew by 1.2 percent. In Germany, life 
premiums continued to grow (by 1.5 percent per year) but p&c premium growth was 
considerably faster (1.8 percent per year). The reasons are fairly obvious: Besides 
stagnating incomes and high unemployment, first and foremost extremely low interest rates 
are to blame for subdued demand as classical savings products lost their appeal.  
 
In future, however, demand for life products should revive. Because the need for private 
savings for retirement is as pressing as ever. Insurers, too, have reacted to the low yield 
environment and have brought new concepts and solutions to the market. And finally, the 
outlook for interest rates is also a little bit rosier (albeit still not rosy). All told, life insurance 
premiums should grow worldwide by 6.5 percent per year until 2027, against average growth 
of 4.9 percent in the p&c segment. Although the recovery will also span the mature markets – 
in Western Europe and Germany, for example, life markets should expand by almost 3 
percent per year – the driving force behind this development, however, will be emerging 
markets, including China, where life markets are set to record double-digit growth over the 
entire decade; this rapid expansion reflects the huge pent-up demand as well as political 
support for private provisions. 
 
Future growth will also reverse another trend of the crisis years, the declining weight of 
insurance in today’s economies. Over the next ten years, insurance penetration, i.e. total 
premiums as percentage of GDP, should rise again, from 5.6 percent in 2016 to 5.8 percent 
in 2027. However, this increase is almost entirely due to emerging markets; mature markets 
are likely to see the trend continue – if at a substantially slower pace; in Germany insurance 
penetration will remain more or less stable. This sober outlook for the future has less to do 
with economic reasons but more with structural changes: For one, there is the demographic 
development, with the generation of baby-boomers starting to retire; and it may become 
increasingly difficult to increase premiums in the bread-and-butter business of the p&c 
segment, motor insurance, as new developments might have a dampening effect: Besides a 
more competitive environment, triggered by digital offers, new technologies (cue autonomous 
driving) could reduce accidents and claims; behavior-dependent pricing (cue telematics) 
could reduce average prices and behavioral changes (cue car sharing and Uber) could limit 
the number of car owners. 
 
As a result, this modest increase in insurance penetration is not enough to compensate for 
the fall during the crisis: In the pre-crisis years, global insurance penetration averaged 6.4 
percent. Converted into euro, this means: If people had spent the same share of income on 
insurance in 2016 as they did before the crisis, premium income would have been almost 
EUR 350bn higher than it actually is. For this “insurance protection gap”, two regions are 
mainly responsible: Western Europe and North America which account for 90 percent of the 
gap; moreover, in both regions more than two thirds of the gap is due to a premium shortfall 
in the life segment. “These numbers underline again the collateral damage of the zero 
interest rate policy of big central banks”, commented Michael Heise. “Because it’s simply not 
true that people could live today with less old age provision and risk protection – looking at 
record-high government debt and the ongoing aging of societies the opposite might be 
appropriate. And old age provisions are also not cheaper today than in the past – on the 
contrary, extremely low interest rates have made them more expensive. So, there is only one 
conclusion: Low yields did lasting damage to the idea of private old age provisions. The 
reverberations will be felt by the next generation of retirees.” 
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So the return to solid growth in insurance markets by all means has a number of flaws; in 
mature markets at least, a return to the status quo ante is not the most likely outcome. 
However, there is no reason for doom and gloom. The new technologies offer huge chances.  
Digitalization, big data and artificial intelligence are not merely instruments to reduce costs, 
make processes more efficient and increase competition; first and foremost, they can make 
insurance for more people more accessible, bringing insurance to life by new offers and 
better services and making insurance products more attractive. In one word: new 
technologies generate more demand for insurance. “The insurance industry will change 
fundamentally over the next decade”, said Arne Holzhausen, economist at Allianz SE and co-
author of the study. “The challenges are immense – as are the possible gains: If the industry 
can inspire its customers and people were to spend the same share of income on insurance 
as before the crisis, premium income would be EUR 750bn higher in 2027 than in our base 
case.” 
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Global insurance premiums in life and p&c… 
 

  …in EURbn* 

 
  

2007 2016 2027 

 Western Europe 991 994 1,356 

 North America 996 1,180 1,767 

 Japan 297 368 468 

 China 90 366 1,539 

 Asia ex JP & CHN 215 420 1,011 

 Eastern Europe 32 54 117 

 Latin America 32 107 332 

 Rest of the world 79 118 214 

World 2,733 3,606 6,803 

   

  …annual growth rates in percent* 

 
  

2008 - 16 2016 - 27 

 Western Europe 0.0 2.9 

 North America 1.9 3.7 

 Japan 2.4 2.2 

 China 16.8 13.9 

 Asia ex JP & CHN 7.7 8.3 

 Eastern Europe 5.8 7.3 

 Latin America 14.4 10.8 

 Rest of the world 4.6 5.6 

 World 3.1 5.9 

*based on 2016 FX rates. 

 
 
Munich, July 5th, 2017 
 

You can find the paper on our homepage: 
https://www.allianz.com/economic-research/en/ in the Publications section. 
 
 

For further information please contact: 
 
Dr. Lorenz Weimann  Tel. +49.89.3800-16891 

https://www.allianz.com/economic-research/en/
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These assessments are, as always, subject to the disclaimer provided below.  

 

About Allianz  

The Allianz Group serves 86 million retail and corporate customers in more than 70 countries, making it one of the 

world’s largest insurers and asset managers. In 2016, over 140,000 employees worldwide achieved total 

revenues of 122.4 billion euros and an operating profit of 10.8 billion euros. Allianz Group managed an investment 

portfolio of 653 billion euros. Additionally our asset managers AllianzGI and PIMCO managed over 1.3 trillion 

euros of third-party assets. Allianz customers benefit from a broad range of personal and corporate insurance 

services, ranging from property and health insurance to assistance services to credit insurance and global 

business insurance. As an investor, Allianz is active in a variety of sectors including debt, equity, infrastructure, 

real estate and renewable energy. The Group’s long-term value strategies maximize risk-adjusted returns. 

 

Cautionary note regarding forward-looking statements 

The statements contained herein may include prospects, statements of future expectations and other forward-

looking statements that are based on management's current views and assumptions and involve known and 

unknown risks and uncertainties. Actual results, performance or events may differ materially from those 

expressed or implied in such forward-looking statements.  

 

Such deviations may arise due to, without limitation, (i) changes of the general economic conditions and 

competitive situation, particularly in the Allianz Group's core business and core markets, (ii) performance of 

financial markets (particularly market volatility, liquidity and credit events), (iii) frequency and severity of 

insured loss events, including from natural catastrophes, and the development of loss expenses, (iv) mortality 

and morbidity levels and trends, (v) persistency levels, (vi) particularly in the banking business, the extent of 

credit defaults, (vii) interest rate levels, (viii) currency exchange rates including the euro/US-dollar exchange 

rate, (ix) changes in laws and regulations, including tax regulations, (x) the impact of acquisitions, including 

related integration issues, and reorganization measures, and (xi) general competitive factors, in each case on 

a local, regional, national and/or global basis. Many of these factors may be more likely to occur, or more 

pronounced, as a result of terrorist activities and their consequences.  

 

No duty to update 

The company assumes no obligation to update any information or forward-looking statement contained herein, 

save for any information required to be disclosed by law.  
 

 
 
 

 


